
2023 Annual Report 

Exciting Challenges. 
Extraordinary Opportunities.



Like many of you, I spent some time around the new 
year reflecting on 2023 and everything it meant in my 
life – the changes, challenges, and joys I experienced 
over the past twelve months. This Annual Report, along 
with our yearly Annual Meeting, allows the Trinity 
community the opportunity to do the same: to reflect 
on our highs and our lows and, perhaps, to set some 
intentions for the year ahead.

2023 began as a challenging year for Trinity. We 
experienced the last of five significant staff retirements, 
experimented with being “down a priest,” and expanded 
the role of lay canons to include preaching, pastoral 
care, sacramental leadership, and strategic direction. 

Canon Shana McCauley is transitioning into a new role 
as Canon Vicar, overseeing the day-to-day management 
of Trinity’s ministry programs and administration. 
Canon Charissa Simmons, one of our longest-tenured 
staff members, has stepped into new leadership and 
new responsibilities as Canon for Spiritual Formation. 

Dear Friends,

Canon Katie Webb, in her second year leading Trinity’s 
renowned music program, has established her voice 
and has gained the trust of her musicians – Katie’s vision 
for music is once again putting Trinity on the national 
radar screen. And we’ve added Canon Liz Harlan-Ferlo, 
one of the finest teachers I know, as Canon for Education 
and the Arts. 

This team of four incredible women shares in the day-
to-day as well as the long-term vision for Trinity, and I 
am over the moon to be working with one of the finest 
leadership teams I’ve experienced in my fifteen years at 
the Cathedral.

The staff and the ministries are strong – and, as you’ll 
read in Senior Warden Greg Harris’ report, Trinity’s 
vestry continues their focus on our long-term vision 
even as we manage the day-to-day anxiety of serving 
a downtown population where drug use and mental 
health issues are increasing. 



Trinity has long held a commitment to our 
neighborhood, throwing open our gates each day 
to hundreds of hungry people. This commitment to 
outreach and social justice has never put more stress on 
our building and our sexton staff, who are daily called 
upon to act as security guards, social workers, biohazard 
experts and property managers – often within a fifteen-
minute window. The daily stress that this situation puts 
on our staff and volunteers is growing, and I invite 
your prayers and your support as Trinity works with 
state and local leaders to find better responses to the 
humanitarian crisis unfolding on the streets of Portland.

Through all of this, Kempton Hall has emerged as 
the locus for so much of our community’s work. 
Approaching its hundredth birthday, the beauty of our 
parish hall has become a focal point for music events, 
lectures and receptions, diocesan events, and our weekly 
Wednesday Lunch. Kempton is now serving as Trinity’s 
food pantry, houses our organ scholar, and provides the 
kitchen support for feeding hundreds of hungry people 
every week. 

Understandably, Kempton is in need of significant 
improvements (one bad windstorm and we could be 
faced with a real crisis). So Trinity’s vestry has been 
working on the preliminary stages of a capital campaign, 
focused on improvements to the Kempton Hall roof 
and kitchen. We hope to launch this campaign early in 
2024. Stay tuned!

Through it all, friends, your support and generosity are 
what make this community unique among Episcopal 
churches. Every so often, I have the opportunity to travel 
and visit churches like Trinity across the nation – and I 
don’t know of another church where there is the same 
level of mature leadership, generous resource, creative 
thinking, and openness to change. This community is 
truly setting the national benchmark for what it means 
to be radically hospitable in a rapidly-changing world. 

Let’s keep our eye on the ball – and let’s keep doing it! 

The Very Rev’d Nathan LeRud, Dean



It has been truly gratifying to witness Trinity’s 
evolution as we distance ourselves from the 
pandemic! Priorities have shifted, realigning 
Trinity’s Uncommon Warmth to a new chapter of 
work, play, prayer, wonder, and worship.

In 2023, Trinity embraced three new initiatives: 

•  LGBTQIA Friends met monthly for meals and 
coffee and led the way at the Portland Pride Parade 
– leading not only Trinity’s contingent, but the 
Episcopal Church in Western Oregon and the 
Oregon Synod of the ELCA as well! 

•  We built community by collaborating with twelve 
Portland-area Episcopal Churches to establish 
“Good Grief” – a twice-monthly in-person and 
online grief support group. 

• After a covid hiatus, the Eucharistic Visiting 
ministry resumed in April.

2023 was also marked by moments of joy! Elise 
Sandusky led a Fascinator Workshop just in time for 
Easter, Palm Sunday featured two delightful alpacas, 
a bounce house helped us spring into summer on 
Trinity Sunday, and we celebrated the holiday season 
with a delicious Christmas Cookie Potluck.  

By the numbers…
• 231 handwritten notes were sent by Trinity’s Pastoral 

Care team as it continued its work of prayer, knitting, 
crocheting, and reaching out to Trinitarians in times of 
need and celebration.

• 24 people who couldn’t get to church received visits from 
our dedicated Eucharistic visitors.

• 62 new & inquiring Trinitarians were welcomed at 
periodic Newcomer Lunches, which offered a space for 
building community and asking questions.

• 35 people embarked on the five-month journey of 
Catechesis, our yearly exploration of the Episcopal 
church, with 15 participants choosing to be baptized, 
confirmed, received, or renewed in the spring.

• 40 hosts and 18 Welcome Center volunteers extended 
hospitality to visitors and newcomers. 

Uncommon Warmth  Community Life & Fellowship

GET CONNECTED:
The Rev’d Shana McCauley, Canon Vicar  
 shana@trinity-episcopal.org 
Shannon Tilton, Cathedral Life Administrator  

shannon@trinity-episcopal.org



Holy Compassion  Trinity Outreach

Our thanks to all our faithful supporters who 
have contributed in so many ways to our important
ministries, becoming God’s hands and feet in the 
Portland area. Here are some of the things you 
supported in the past year:

Highlights:
• We have partnered with Family Promise to support 
 short-term emergency shelter for houseless families in 

the Portland area.

• We have started a collaboration with WeShine to 
construct and manage a tiny home village on the 
property of  St. Andrew Episcopal Church in 

 North Portland. 

• We formed a partnership with Interfaith Alliance on 
Poverty, focused on education and advocacy. 

• We held two successful drives for household items to 
support area refugees, in conjunction with SOAR 

 (a program of Ecumenical Ministries of Oregon) 
 and the Refugee Care Collective.

• Our volunteers took part in two trainings 
 in de-escalation of disruptive and threatening 

behaviors. 

• Jerry Petty joined the Outreach team as kitchen 
manager and coordinator of Food Ministries.

By the numbers…
• 160 guests each week attend our Wednesday 

Community Meal – a significant increase from 
2022.

• 300 traditional holiday meals were served 
to our neighbors at Trinity the day before 
Thanksgiving. Additional meals were provided 
for New Avenues for Youth and three Transition 
Projects centers. 

• The 101 residents of Williams Plaza, our 
neighbor on Everett Street, joined us for a 
Halloween pizza party and received Christmas 
greetings and $25 gift cards. 

• 6 days per week, the Trinity Food Pantry 
provides nonperishable and ready-to-eat food 
items to hungry neighbors. The pantry has seen 
steep increases in the number of guests who line 
up every day.

GET CONNECTED:
Charyl Cathey & Steve Isaacson, 
Trinity Outreach Coordinators    
    outreach@trinity-episcopal.org







Adult Spiritual Formation

Adult Spiritual Formation at Trinity embraces 
multiple learning styles and a wide variety of formats– 
from expert presentations to reader-led book groups; 
from labyrinth walks to contemplative prayer circles. 

Highlights:
• New positions were taken by Charissa Simmons as 

Canon for Spiritual Formation, and 
 Liz Harlan-Ferlo as Canon for Education and the Arts.

• Weekly Wednesday Formation Classes explored 
a variety of topics, ranging from Trinity history to 
Process Theology.

• Monthly Contemplative Mini-Retreats drew an 
average of 30 attendees, and contemplative practice 
expanded to include Fourth Saturday Meditation.

• Weekly Sunday morning Forums provided responsive, 
intellectual support for spiritual questions, notably our 
series on the war in Israel and Gaza.

• The Labyrinth Guild hosted monthly in-person and virtual walks, as well as several 
seasonally themed walks throughout the year. The Good Friday and Advent Labyrinth 
Walks each attracted 50-60 walkers from across Portland.

• Lisa Herlinger of Mudita Catering ably took on the task of Wednesday evening dinners, 
feeding an average of 30-40 people every week!

By the numbers… 
Did you know that we offer an average of 45 hours of Adult Formation opportunities every 

month?

• 4 Sunday forums

• 3 Wednesday evening classes (12 class sessions total!)

• 2 Labyrinth Walks 

• 1 Contemplative Mini-Retreat

• 1 Fourth Saturday Meditation

• 1 Book Club

• 1 Centering Prayer group (meets weekly)

• 1 Journeys course (meets weekly)

GET CONNECTED:
Charissa Simmons, Canon for Spiritual Formation   

charissa@trinity-episcopal.org  
Liz Harlan-Ferlo, Canon for Education & the Arts   
 liz@trinity-episcopal.org
Jill Sajec (Osburn), Missioner for Youth & Liturgical Assistant
 jill@trinity-episcopal.org  

Intellectual Curiosity   Education & Formation   



Children & Youth Formation 

Family Ministries offers both aged-based and 
multigenerational experiences in Deep Beauty, 
Holy Compassion, Intellectual Curiosity, and 
Uncommon Warmth. We create spaces dedicated 
to children’s and youth formation and connect 
our young members with the larger community at 
Trinity and beyond.

Highlights:
• While the overall population of children at 
 Trinity has decreased over prior years, the 
 number of children attending regularly 
 increased substantially.

• Our youth ministry team hosted First Sunday 
Middle School Hour and Monthly High School 
Dinner outings.

• Trinity staff and youth participated in overnight 
diocesan youth events.

• The annual Sauce-On Dinner was back in person 
after 2 years online!

• Family outreach projects after Church at the 
Commons benefitted the Trinity Food Pantry, 
Williams Plaza, the Humane Society, and more.

• Community events like the Advent Fair and 
Pentecost Party had high participation across all 
age groups!

By the numbers…
• Fall attendance at Godly Play nearly doubled over 

spring attendance!

• 7 adults served on our Youth Support Team, 
dedicated to praying for and supporting youth. 

• 208 cards were sent to our youth in 2023!

• 7 youth completed Youth Confirmation Class and 
 5 youth chose to be confirmed.

 



Trinity Music

This year, Trinity Music saw a return to pre-pandemic participation in its choral programs and concert 
series. Faithfully supported by its Music Commission, Trinity’s robust and multifaceted choral, instrumen-
tal, and concert programming enriches the Cathedral’s liturgies, educates our children and youth, and offers 
top-quality concert performances for our community.  

Highlights: 
•  We welcomed Nicholas Stigall as our 

new Organ Scholar. His musical gifts, 
prodigious skills, and humility have 
already made a huge impact on the 
Trinity Music community! 

•  The Trinity Choir School added a 
third ensemble: the Low Voice Choir, 
a new group for changing or changed 
lower-voiced singers in middle and 
high school. 

•  Trinity Music premiered the 
new major work This Holy Hour 
by Margaret Burk, a new multi-
movement suite for choir and harp, at the 
Christmas Concert, and collaborated with 
Trinity’s Outreach Ministries, Congregation 
Beth Israel, and Pacific Youth Choirs to 
present a benefit concert, The Road Home, 
in November. 

By the numbers... 
•  10 recitals performed on our beautiful 

Rosales organ 

•  17 young singers in Choristers, Low Voice 
Choir, and Training Choir  

•  50 Trinity Choir members together spent 
approximately 6,600 hours in rehearsals 

•  200 organ preludes & postludes played for Trinity’s services

GET CONNECTED: 

Katie Webb, Canon for Cathedral Music,  katiemusic@trinity-episcopal.org 
Christine Johnson, Music Administrator, christine@trinity-episcopal.org 
Nicholas Stigall, Organ Scholar,  nicholas@trinity-episcopal.org 

Deep Beauty   Music, Art & Worship



Trinity Arts

In 2022-23 the Arts Commission focused on exhibits in the 
Kempton Gallery as we reaccustomed to in-person fellowship 
at Trinity and leadership transitions. The commission is 
beginning work to expand its scope into arts education, 
installation work, theater, and dance.

Highlights:
• How Deep is the Water, a poured-acrylics exhibit by 

parishioner Allan Oliver. Allan hosted walkthroughs and 
 a demonstration enjoyed by all ages.

• Thin Places and Dreamscapes, a mixed media group 
show by parishioners Linda Barnes, Michael Manwaring, 
Jonathan Tamez, and Celia Wagner.  

• Our annual Artisan Fair was ably hosted by Linda Barnes 
and for three days filled Kempton Hall with local crafters 
and artists. The Commission donated all Trinity proceeds 

 to the Trinity Outreach.

• Inaugural Trinity Reading Series to launch Steve Isaacson’s 
new book of essays, A Confirmation of Faith. He will be 
joined by Liz Harlan-Ferlo, author of Incarnation, Again. ARTWORK BY LINDA BARNES

GET CONNECTED:
Liz Harlan-Ferlo, Canon for Education & the Arts, liz@trinity-episcopal.org



Conservate aedificium aridum. At our last annual 
meeting, we heard the call to keep the building dry, 
but also in good repair, while paying attention to 
historical detail, current needs, and planning for 
the future. This past year has been a year of progress 
and challenges. Both have been met with a strong 
effort by the Building & Grounds Committee, our 
Facilities Managers Elise Sandusky and Jim Hebert, 
and our crew of Sextons.

Progress is recognizable in the recently renovated 
Slype bathroom, new carpet in the St. Benedict room, 
and repairs in Stearns Library. A newly-installed 
cathedral server, upgrades to the IT system, and 
enhanced Wi-Fi throughout our buildings provided 
much-needed technological advances. Installing 
new hanging microphones in the cathedral nave 
brought upgraded sound quality to livestreams 
and recordings.

As is typical for a 117-year-old  building, we experienced 
challenges in the form of minor leaks and water 
intrusion throughout the year. These were addressed 
with in-house repairs to the Kempton roof, the bell 
tower, plumbing and heat pipes, and windows in 
the Bishop Scott Room. Older toilets were replaced 
with more efficient ones as we push to be better 
stewards of our resources and the environment. 

Security and safety concerns were met with 
increased patrols, partnering with the City of 
Portland’s CPTED program (Crime Prevention 
Through Environmental Design) to aid in campus 
safety, and two de-escalation trainings organized by 
the Outreach Commission.

With the continued commitment of our staff, 
volunteers, and members to keep our campus 
healthy and our community flourishing, the 
upcoming year looks promising as we take on new 
projects and meet the challenges to beautify and 
renew our Trinity home.

Our Campus Chris Maloney, Junior Warden





Our Currency   Bill Bennetts, Treasurer 

Fiscal Year July 2022 – June 2023

Trinity Episcopal Cathedral continues to be financially 
very healthy, despite the turmoil of Covid recovery, a falling 
stock market, and rampant inflation – along with a dramatic 
increase in the community’s demand for our services. 

Although revenues were almost 6% higher than the prior fiscal 
year, inflation and increased demand ate up any surpluses. 
In great part, our overall success comes from the care and 
attention of every cathedral staff member in their careful 
control of expenses.

Our annual external audit of 2021-22 went well, and we 
continue to adjust to ever-changing standards. The audit for 
2022-23 is in process. Our new finance manager Paul Flyger 
has taken full control of all aspects of our complicated finances 
and is quickly ironing out any wrinkles.

We ended our past fiscal year on budget and have successfully 
set a new and larger budget for this fiscal year. Our Vestry led 
a budget forum last May which developed several new ideas 
and, more importantly, a successful special appeal to boost 
the annual giving goal to meet the demands of our 2023-2024 
budget. 

Our funds are being held in short- and long-term investments 
aiming to optimize return without jeopardizing the principal 
or our cash flow. Efforts to house these funds in socially 
responsible products continues.

The finance committee is grateful for the work of the 
commissions, the budget subcommittee, Paul Flyger, and the 
Vestry to maintain Trinity’s financial viability. Of course, none 
of this would be possible without the ongoing support of our 
congregation; thank you all for your generous contributions – 
and be reassured that your money is being well spent.

Respect: 
We will respect 

the dignity 
of every 

human being. 

Compassion: 
We will love our 

neighbor 
as ourselves. 

Integrity: 
We will proclaim by 
word and example 
the Good News of 

God in Christ. 

Justice: 
We will strive for 
justice and peace 
among all people. 

Inclusion: 
We will seek and 

serve Christ 
in all persons. 

Stewardship: 
We will sustain 
the gift of joy 
and wonder 

in all Your works. 
We will with 

God’s help.

TRINITY
CATHEDRAL

CORE VALUES



2022-23 REVENUE =  $2,651,477 

2022-23 EXPENSES = $ 2,651,477 

Endowment & Investment – 26%
$696,888

Event & Designated Programs – 12%
$325,759

Plate & Pledge – 62%
$1,628,830

Worship – 18% 
$484,543

General Expenses – 12%
$320,357

Buildings & Grounds – 22%
$592,504

Diocesan Program Assessment – 11%
$ 303,609

Uncommon Warmth 
Community Life & Fellowship – 6%
$149,337

Holy Compassion
Outreach & Pastoral Care – 4%  
$114,949 

Intellectual Curiosity 
Education & Formation – 13%
$346,242 

Deep Beauty 
Music , Art & Worship – 13%
$339,937 

Administration Expenses are divided between the four core program areas.



THE VESTRY is the governing board 
of the congregation. 

These elected parishioners give of their time & 
talent to help steward Trinity and plan for 

the future of our spiritual home. 

Barbara 
Limandri 

(decd.)

Lauren 
Loos

Greg 
Harris, 
Senior 
Warden

Barbara 
Whitmore

Amy 
Wilde-Taylor

Ford 
Morishita

Bill 
Bennetts, 
Treasurer

Jeff 
Creswell

Chris 
Maloney, 

Junior 
Warden

Dear Trinity community,

The 15-member Vestry is responsible for the 
finances, property, and temporal operations of 
your cathedral. Beyond the routine functions of 
administration, this Vestry has been concerned 
with social justice, safety, and financial stability.

Here is a summary of some of Vestry’s 2023 
activities and priorities –

Social Justice

Vestry gratefully received 19 recommendations 
from the Racial Justice Task Force.  We delegated 
some tasks to staff and standing committees while 
keeping several of the recommendations as Vestry 
responsibilities, including:

1. Partner with Trinity Outreach to address how to 
provide more affordable housing

     STATUS: Outreach has engaged in 
community partnerships to support safe, 
temporary shelter.

2. Develop anti-racist awareness training for parish 
leaders

     STATUS: Vestry members are to complete 
the Absalom Jones Racial Healing workshop 
and discuss how to continue the work of 
strengthening our anti-racist culture.

3. Revise the language of the cathedral governance 
manual to assure it reflects our open and 

 inclusive values
   STATUS: A Vestry task force is reviewing 

the governance manual to include our social 
justice priorities.

4. Support socially responsible investment of 
endowment funds

    STATUS: Vestry’s Finance Committee added 
financial support for Craft3 to our investment 
portfolio. Craft3 is a fund that provides micro-
loans to entrepreneurs from traditionally-
disenfranchised communities.

This critical work will remain a priority in 2024.

2023 VESTRY MEMBERS

Alan 
Murray

(res.)

Heather 
Swearingen

Faith 
Curammeng

Alicia 
Johnson

Keith Walters, Vestry Clerk
The Very Rev’d Nathan LeRud, Cathedral Dean 

(ex officio)

Senior Warden’s Report



Safety and Security

As an urban parish in a diverse neighborhood, Trinity has 
firsthand experience with the crisis on Portland’s streets. 
Our challenge is to find a way to hold fast to our value of 
radical hospitality while preserving the safety and security 
of our parishioners, guests, and staff. 

To that end, Vestry supported additional investment 
in security services and property safeguards. We also 
encourage parishioners to take the de-escalation training 
Trinity offers.

Capital Campaign

This year, Vestry completed initial preparations for a capital 
fundraising campaign. 

As a first step, we hired Community Counseling Service 
(CCS Fundraising), a 75-year-old national consulting firm, 
who produced a feasibility study which concluded there is 
support and capacity in the parish.

We envision enhancements to Kempton Hall, and the 
kitchen will be among our priorities. Parishioners Matt 
Thompson and Leigh Wilson will lead the campaign.

As I write this, I am filled with appreciation for a particular 
person who blessed us with her vital presence. Our departed 
Vestry member Barbara Limandri was an inspiration, and 
her death in December shocked and dismayed us. Barbara 
was the moral conscience and working hands of Vestry. 
She coupled fierce advocacy with a loving spirit, and her 
passing bows our heads and fills us with energy to continue 
the work she would have us complete.

In conclusion, we are grateful that you continue to 
demonstrate commitment and love for our faith community. 

 

Greg Harris, Senior Warden



OUR DEEPEST THANKS 
TO ALL OUR 2024 ANNUAL GIVING CAMPAIGN DONORS! 

Your financial support allows Trinity to continue its mission into the new 
year and helps ensure the vitality of this community in years to come. 

Stephen & Leslie Aaron
Larry Aerni
Dennis Ahrens
Carolyn Aichele
Charles & Kathy Allcock
David Altermatt & John McDonald
Gabriel & Nicole Andeen
Jan Anderson 
 in honor of Matthew 6:3
John & Marti Anderson
Malcolm Andrew & Rico Mariano
Paul & Grace Andrews
William Apt
Ingrid Arnason
Annette Arnold-Boyd
Thomas Aschenbrener & 
 Richard Neuman
Jonathan & Gwi Ayers
LaVera Ayers 
 in memory of Phillip W. Ayers
Karen Bailey
Mary Barber
Bill Bard & James Donder
John & Linda Barnes
Brandon Barnhart
Chris Baskin
David & Nancy Battaglia 
 in memory of Ray & Corky Grewe
James Baxendale
Frederick Beal
Raymond Becich & Benjamin Arico

Chita Becker
Brian & Michela Bedard
Allen Beebe & Caitlin Smith
Kathi Belknap
Bill Bennett 
 in memory of Noel Newhard
Bill & Nancy Bennetts
John Benson & Ginny Tilden
Tom Bethel & Rachel Dresbeck
Jim & Anne Bethell
Janet Billups
Patt & Steve Bilow 
 in loving memory of our   
 precious friend Dennis Sellon
Susan Bladen
Barbara Blakeley
Martha Blanchette
Patrick & Melissa Bocarde
Roberta Bond
Greg Borders
Barbara Bracken
Buzz Braley
John & Kimberly Branam
Mark & Carol Brazo
Jarvis & Jennifer Brecker
Thomas & Margaret Breidenthal
Kaki Brenneman
James & Lesley Briers
John & Sandra Bright
Cheryl Brischetto
Adrianne Brockman

Danny & Katie Bronson
Jilli Bronson
Barbara Brooks
Don & Carol Anne Brown
Eleanor Brown
Hunter & Liz Brown
Steve Brown & Kimberly Crouch
Nell Brownell
Kathleen Bruneer
Bethany Bruning
Haggiah James Buechler
Stephen & Sally Burk
K.D. Burnett
Robert & Stasia Burt
Laura Caldwell
Ian Cannon & Marykay Hoenstine
Patrick Cannon
Douglas & Liz Capps
Lindsey Capps & 
 Ajah Maloney Capps
Barbara Carey
Linda Cargill
Celia Carlson
John & Patricia Carney
Ed & Leslie Carveth
Guinevere Casey-Ford
Ron Castner & Erin Leake
Kent & Carol Ann Caveny
Joseph Ceniceros & Charyl Cathey
Phil & Nancy Cerveny
Maynard Chambers



Craig Chanti & Donna Avedisian
Jim Chasse
Gregg & Lee Childs
Ian Chisholm
Sandra Chisholm
Joseph Chouinard
Janet Clark
Margaret Clark
Thomas & Karen Clarke
Dick & Jane Clippinger
Judith Closson
Richard Coffey & Sarah Read
Ric & Ann Cole
Roy Cole
Lanny & Barbara Collins
Megan Colwell & Bonnie Stewart
Steve & Gerrie Congdon
Ciaran Connelly & Katherine Werley
Priscilla Connolly
Benjamin & Sara Conte
David & Gail Coombs
Ross & JoAnn Cornelius
Bob & Carolyn Cornie
John Cornyn & Joyce Fasano Cornyn
Chris Costa
Abby Covert
Nick & Priscilla Cowell
Bob & Julie Craft
Mary Cramer
John & Tess Crawford
John Crawford, Jr. & Jody Stahancyk
Sandra Cress
Jeffrey & Caryl Creswell
Bob Crew & Nancy Wideman
Timothy & Cynthia Croasdaile
Myrna Crooks
Nancy Crowe
Sara & Greg Culling
Faith Curammeng
Arthur & Freddi Danner
Stephen David & Kathleen Hansen
Becky Davis
Jeremiah Davis
Nancy & Bob Dawson
Allen & Martha Denison
Toni DeVito
Kevin & Geni Director
Kirk & Herbert Dobbins-Kitchen
Melissa Dodd
Marilyn Dodge
Bill & Roxanne Doenecke
Cynthia Doran
Brendan Doyle 
 in memory of Martha Banyas

Kelly Doyle
George Drinka 
 in memory of 
 Barbara Throckmorton Drinka
Clifford Droke & Diane Pinney
Ellen Drumheller
Joe & Inga Dubay
Jonathan & Robin Dubay
Norm & Liz Duffett
Barbara M. Dugan
Mark & Barbara Dugan
Christopher Dumm
John & Janice Duncan
Daniel & Rose Eagle
Steven & Trink Easterday
Emmy Eaton
Richard & Laurie Eckman
Gary & Constance Edwards 
 in memory of Jon Mitchell
Katherine Ellegood
Brian Elliott
William & Cathy Emeis
Eric English
Leigh Erickson & 
 Megan Brazo-Erickson
Pam Erickson
Denise Ernst
David & Christine Ervin
Cynthia & Peter Esselman 
 in memory of Richard Stanley
Margaret Evans
Jean Fairgrieve
Lani Faith
Jennifer Falk
Deb Federici & Debbie Van
Joshua Ferchau
Joshua & Rachel Ferdaszewski
Beth & David Ferguson
David & Jeanne Ferguson
Jody Finnell
Jon & Sonia Finney
Paul Fischer & Lisa Gabardi
Al & Nina Fleckenstein
Ann Flowerree
Paul Flyger
David & Nancy Foraker
Paul & Carol Fortino
Nick Fox & Jen Adams
Nancy Freeman
Todd Frimoth
Jake & Alison Funk
Carol Galganski
Tara Galloway
Nancy Gantz

Nathalie & Sarvesh Garimella
Lee & Bonnie Garrett
Richard & Gail Gateley
Mary Gaughan
Sandy Geer
Saba George
Mark Gerber & Sue Aicher
William & Susan Gerow
Bill & Rusti Gilmore
Douglas Gordon & Kimberly Weller
Ros & Marilynn Gordon
Marianna Gracy 
 in memory of Susan & Colin Gracy
Paul & Judith Graves
Les Green
Matthew Green
Trent & Mary Green
Gail Greenwell
Steve & Trista Greenwood
David Grein & Julia Smith
Gardner Grice
Bob Hadlow
Robin Haglund & Mary Sicilia
David Hagstrom & Karen Noordhoff
Roger Hallin
Craig Hallman
Mary Ellen Hamilton
Betsy Hammond
Kirk & Barbara Hampson
Michael & Marla Hanley
Chris Hardman
Liz Harlan-Ferlo & Matthew Carillo
Beverly Harmon
Don Harris & Nancy Locke
Greg & Elaine Harris
Jeff Harrop
John & Lynne Hart
Mel Hart
Rose Hart 
 in memory of my mother, Lillian
Glenn & Claudia Havener
Scott Healy & Gina Skinner
Jim Hebert
Mike & Jane Hefty
Ann Helm
Judith Heltzel
Tim & Ellen Heltzel
Ashley Henry 
 in memory of Jan Gassaway
CT Henry & Kara Cerveny
Jane & Ken Hergenhan
John & Stacy Hergenhan
William & Cindy Hergenhan
John Herman



Jim Heron
Frances Herrall
Eric & Nellie Hester
Sandra Hetzel & Jennifer Keltner
Joseph & Deborah Hickey-Tiernan
Gregory & Mary Chomenko Hinckley  
 in memory of our parents, 
 Tony Chomenko and Boris Kiena
Tom Hochstettler & Marcia Glas
Rob & Marilyn Hodson
Jay & Katherine Holtz
Jim & Anne Holtz
Marty & Sarah Horeis
Greg & Lesley Houser
Brandon & Allyson Howard
Jeanne Howard
Blair Hulett
Tommy & Carol Hull
Patricia Hutchinson
Tom & Laura Imeson
Tony & Amy Imkamp
Steve Isaacson & Mike Pickrell
Val Ivey
Vernon & Vicki Jackson
Kim Jacobowitz & MaryBeth Kurilo
Bill & Eve James
Carol James
Dan & Becky James
Fred Jeibmann
Charles Jenkins
Lyn Jenks & Rod Landes
Alicia Johnson & Scott Schilmoeller
Christine Johnson
Fletcher & Ellin Johnson
Jeffrey & Janice Johnson
Nancy Johnson
Phila Johnson
Salena Johnson 
 in memory of Thomas R. Johnson
Steven & Juli Johnson
Jarrett & Becky Jones
Stephanie & Christopher Kang
Heidi Kaplan
Rosemary Karr
Kase & Jan Kasameyer
Budd & Rose Kass
Gordon & Katherine Keane
Emily Keith
Alison Kelley
Liz & Kris Kelly-Campanale
Jesse Kern
Patricia Kessel
Margaret Kiewig
Benjamin Kimball

Patricia King
Dave & Mary Kitch
Judith Kittel
David Kniefel
BettyLou Koffel & Philip Moyer
Cathy Sutton & Tom Kolb
Jan Korver
Patricia Kramer
Jeff Krausse
Janet Kreft
Stephen Kucer
Ewan & Rosamund Kummel
Robin Laakso
Betty Labadie
John L Lafrentz
Mary Laird
David & Elizabeth Lambert 
 in memory of family members 
 we see no longer
Catherine Lamb-Mullin
Robert Lane & Tom Cantrell
Dean Lang & Lloyd Pauze
Kristi Langdon
James & Nancy Langler
George & Betty LaRoche
Chris Larson & M. Dickson
Susan Lawrence
Elias & Devin Le Brun Cusack
Heidi Lee
Margot Leonard
Amy Lepper
David & Claudia LeRud
Nathan LeRud
Joanne Lilley
Patty Lindquist
Ann Lininger & David White
LaValle Linn
Harriet Linville 
 in honor of Richard W. Munt
Charles & Lauren Loos
John & Deyette Louthan 
 in memory of Cay Eva
Robert Luck & Ellen Garcia
Janet Lueddemann 
 in memory of 
 Hillmann Lueddemann
Karen Luper
Rosemary Lyttleton
Pam Maben
Mac & Lynn Mackenzie
Priscilla MacMillan 
 in memory of Lynes & Virginia King
Sylvia MacWilliams
Paula Madden

Roger & Gail Madsen
Sharon Malin
Chris Maloney & Susan Lindauer
Mary Manders
Michael & Dixie Manwaring
Cassie Marshall
Susan Marthens
Nikki Martin
Patrick Martin
Jefferson & Amy Mast-Morris
Harris & Judy Matarazzo
Sara Matarazzo
Charlie Matschek & Wendy Weir
Mary Mayer
Margery Mayock
Mignon Mazique
Kevin & Shelley McBride
Ned & Lora McCall 
 (McCall Enterprises)
Minda McCandless
Shana & Ryan McCauley
Tom & Susan McCloskey
Mary McEwen
Molly McEwen
Darlene McKenzie
Annette McLean
Timothy McMahan & Mia Nicholson
Walter McMonies & Maria Hall
Merry M Meek
Ross & Debbie Meinhart
Ruth Mepham
Kathaleen Mercer
Aaron Miller
Matt & Mia Miller
Naomi Miller 
 in memory of Thomas Williams
Barbara Millikan
David Mitchell
Robbie Mitchell
Sid & Jeannie Moberly
Ashlee Moehring
Kevin Moffitt & Kim Malek
Erik & Peg Molander
Grant Molsberry
Vicky Money
Melissa Monner
James & Anne Moore
Karl & Betty Moore
Andrew & Rose Morgan
Ford & Jolene Morishita
Anastasia Moro & Rob Coppedge
Bud & Jane Morris
Frederick Morris
Kit Morris & Donna Pierleoni



Nicole & Kevin Mueller
Dave & Mary Munro
Rich & Sarah Munro
Laurie Munro Bloch
Richard Munt 
 in honor of Harriet Linville
Timothy Murray
Arwen Myers
James & Denise Myrick
Cookie Neighbor 
 in memory of Bob Neighbor
Barney Nelson & Vicki Quick
Ward & Pamela Nelson
Nils Neubert
Laura Ngai
Catherine Nichols & Robert Borden
Nigel Nicholson & Virginia King
George & Jane Norman
Gregory Norton
Dan Nottage & Jill Kirk 
 in memory of our beloved parents
Michael Oard & Ron Attrell
Michael O’Connell & Sarah Rowe
Allan Oliver & Gary Simundson
Janice Olson
Beverly Ormseth
Lisa O’Rourke
Catherine Overgaard
Keith Packard & Laura Nepveu
Lou & Lynn Paff
Frances Page
Linda Panaretos
Michael & Janet Parks
Sarah Parks & Thaniel Davis
Wanda Partin
Craig & Sally Paton
Steve & Kelley Pecis
Ann Pedersen
Jim & Barbara Perris
Kristin Peschka
Bob & Rosanne Petersen
Patricia Peterson
Renee Petit
Leslie Petroff
Nita Pettigrew
Jerry Petty
Charles Pfeiffer
Sarah Pierce
Michael Ponder & Nan Frederick
Dave Pooser
Jerry & Martha Powell
Kenneth Powell 
 in memory of June Mang
Larry Powlesland & James Russell

Meridel Prideaux
Tom & Connie Pryse
John & Debbie Purcell
Frank & Fay Putnam
Roger & Katy Qualman
Fred & Kathleen Quandee
Kristin Quinlan & Bryan Denson
MaryJo Radosevich
Raggs Ragan
Venona Lee Raines
Steve & Jill Rauch
Rolland Ray
Mark & Sue Reber
Bill & Dottie Rector
Darrell & Lucille Reeck
Helen Reed
Stan & Carol Rentschler
Christine Reynolds
Jim & Lucy Reynolds
Gary & Debby Rhoades
Barbara Rhyne
Dave Richardson
M.J. Richardson
Jane Rickenbaugh & Thomas Hogan
George Ripley
Lindsay Rodriguez
Phyllis Roeder
Bob Rose & Carol Stout
Dan & Susan Rosene
Gerard & Sandra Rowe
Nancy Rubovits
Mary Ann Rudy
Charlene Russell
Daniel Russo & Joanne Albertsen
Eric Sabbe & Alison Money
Jill Sajec
Elise Sandusky
Lisa Sarazin
VJ & Asha Sathyaraj
John Scannell
Gaynell Schenck
Stephen Schneider
Barbara Schondelmayer
David Schroeder
Debbie Schulstad-Foster
George Schweitzer & Debbie Miller
Annie Scott
Derick & Elizabeth Scovel
Scott Serpas
Barbii Shepherd
Robert & Sher Shepps
Jeremy Shibley & 
 Romalia Stickney-Shibley
Connie Shipley

Chris & M’Chelene Shull
Michael Siegel
Erik & Charissa Simmons
Ron Simonis
Jerry Skeels
Ruth Ann Skodacek
John Slusher & Christine Carr
Scott Smiley
Brewster & Jan Smith
Gillian Smith
Jesse Smith & Maryann Yelnosky
Joan Brinkley Smith 
 in memory of Wykeham Scott Smith
Matthew Smith
Patty Smith
David & Kate Solberg
John & Kathy Somers
Harlow Spaan & Jeff Sorg
Liz Spanik
Caroline Spark
Anne Sparks
David Spencer
Joseph & Carla Springer
Jonathan Squier
Sasha Stanton
Terry & Theresa Steig
Bill & Cornie Stevens
James Stevens
Lenhardt & Susan Stevens
William & Susan Stevens
Don & Barbara Stevenson 
 in memory of 
 our parents and grandparents
Amy Stewart
Annie Stewart 
 in memory of Travis Evans
Edward Stojakovic
Rob Stoltz & Felix Bautista
Dave & Judy Stone
Peter & Julie Stott 
 in honor of Mel Hart
Joan Strand
John Strege & Kevin Walsh
Helen Sudbury
Timothy Sullins
Gerri Sullins-Cates
Caroline Sullivan
James & Luisa Sunderland
Timothy Swain
Wade & Heather Swearingen
Jackie Sweat
Marion & Teresa Sylvester
Jonathan Tamez & Keith Walters
Eric & Hudson Taxer



John Taylor & Amy Wilde-Taylor
Kathy Terman
Cynthia Thomas
James & Amy Thomas
Lee Thomas
Fred & Jean Thompson
Suzie Thompson
Shannon Tilton
Linda & Paul Tinker
Paul Tlucek & Regina Won
Mark & Alison Toledo
Patrick Tomter
Thomas & Andrea Tongue
Megan Torrance
Elliott & Dagne Trommald
Bill Trotter
Ron Tubby
Thomas & Priscilla Turner
Eric Udd & Holly Hoyt 
 in memory of John & Irene Udd
Robert & Patrice Ullrich
Steven & Louise Urch
Jake & Sherri Vacarella
Charles Van Rossen & 
 Marilyn Litzenberger
Michael Vawter
Randall & Mary Vemer
Dale Voeller & Mary Shibley
Celia Wagner
Ron Walker
James Walls
Linda Walton
Gale Watson 
 in memory of Francis Holloway
Scott & Anne Weaver
Tobin Elizabeth Weaver
Katie Webb
Nikolas Wellstead & Allison Stocco
Ben Wenzel & Lizzy LeRud
Jeff & Kim Werley
Ron Wesner
Scott West & Marci Ozawa
Joe & Lisa Westling
Richard & Bronwyn Westling
Barbara Whitmore
Tom & Laura Wiley
Chris Wilkes & Cheleen Mahar
Byron & Cheryl Will
Kate Willer
Diane Williams
Helen Williams
Kenneth Williamson & 
 Stephanie Sanford
Beth Wilmot
Cameron & Kelli Wilson

Leigh Wilson
Mark & Betsy Winslow
William Wittlake
Judith Wold
John Wolfgang
Monte Wolverton
Sarah Wood
Richard Woodling & Margaret Wood
John & Carol Woodworth
Thomas Woodworth 
 in memory of Alexandra Woodworth

Andrew & Audrie Wright
Lisa Wynn
Dorothy Wysham
Victoria Wyttenberg
Jennifer Young
Shannon Young
Susan & Jon Zall
Rick & Pat Zimmer
Marilyn Zook

List generated on January 12, 2024. 



CLERGY

The Rt. Rev’d Diana Akiyama, 
Bishop of the Diocese of Oregon 

The Very Rev’d Nathan LeRud, Dean 
The Rev’d Shana McCauley, Canon Vicar 

The Rev’d Roy Cole, Assisting Priest
The Rev’d Dcn. Vijendran Sathyaraj, Deacon

ASSOCIATE CLERGY

The Rt. Rev’d Thomas Breidenthal
The Very Rev’d John Bright

The Rev’d Roy A. Cole 
The Rev’d Gail Gateley  

The Very Rev’d Gail Greenwell 
The Rt. Rev’d Robert Ladehoff  

The Rev’d Harriet Linville  
The Rev’d Dr. William McKenzie (decd. 2023)

The Rev’d Ken Powell, Deacon
The Rev’d John Scannell  

The Rev’d Stephen Schneider 
The Very Rev’d Anthony Thurston, Dean Emeritus  

HONORARY CANONS

The Rev’d Canon T. James Bethell
The Rev’d Canon Marianne Borg

The Rev’d Canon Joseph Dubay
The Rev’d Canon Linda Potter
The Rev’d Canon Raggs Ragan

The Rev’d Canon Patrick Tomter  

CATHEDRAL MINISTRY STAFF

Uncommon Warmth (Community Life)
 The Rev’d Shana McCauley, Canon Vicar   
 Shannon Tilton, Cathedral Life Administrator
 Arwen Myers, Director of Communications & Marketing

Holy Compassion (Outreach & Pastoral Care)
 Charyl Cathey and Steve Isaacson, Outreach Coordinators
 Jerry Petty, Outreach Kitchen Manager

Intellectual Curiosity (Education & Formation)
 Charissa Simmons, Canon for Spiritual Formation 
 Liz Harlan-Ferlo, Canon for Education & the Arts
 Jill Sajec (Osburn), Liturgical Assistant & Missioner for Youth

Deep Beauty (Music, Art & Worship)
 Katie Webb, Canon for Cathedral Music
 Nicholas Stigall, Organ Scholar
 Christine Johnson, Music Administrator 
 Maya Gascoyne, St. Cecilia Choir Leader 
 Isaiah Walker, Trinitots Leader 
  
ADMINISTRATIVE AND FACILITIES STAFF

Jilli Bronson, Dean’s Assistant & Calendar Coordinator
Amanda Daly, Videographer
Jeremiah Davis, Communications Assistant
Paul Flyger, Finance Manager
Jim Hebert, Facilities Co-Manager & IT
Lavinia Martin-Weber, Videographer
Christian Paton, Sound Technician & Accounts Payable Specialist
Elise Sandusky, Facilities Co-Manager & Operations
Sexton Team:  Benjamin Ashworth-Emerson, John Baus, 
                      Haggiah Buechler, Andrew Hormann, 
     Jesse Rankin, Rick Davis



Trinity Episcopal Cathedral • 147 NW 19th Ave • Portland, OR 97209
503-222-9811 • www.trinity-episcopal.org

SERVICES 
SUNDAYS 
 8:00 am  Holy Eucharist (Rite I), Chapel
 9:00 am  Sunday Forums  (hybrid)
 10:00 am   Holy Eucharist (Rite II), Cathedral + 
 
WEEKDAYS  
 Wednesdays 7:00 pm  Wednesday at the Commons:
                     Adult Education  (some hybrid)
 Saturdays 8:00 am    Virtual Centering Prayer

MONTHLY  
 1st Sundays 10:00 am Church at the Commons,
                     Kempton Hall
  4:30 pm Pre-Evensong Organ Recital +
  5:00 pm   Choral Evensong, Cathedral +

 2nd Tuesdays 6:00 pm   In-Person Grief Group (offsite)
 3rd Mondays 7:00 pm Virtual Labyrinth Walk  
 3rd Saturdays 9:00 am   Contemplative Mini-Retreats
 4th Tuesdays 6:00 pm   Virtual Grief Group
 4th Saturdays 9:30 am   Fourth Saturday Meditation
 4th Sundays 11:30 am Book Club

+  Livestreamed to Trinity’s Facebook page & YouTube Channel     

Mission
Trinity Episcopal Cathedral seeks to love and serve God, 

our people, the diocese, and the larger world by:
Worshiping through word, music, and action
Nurturing spiritual growth in young and old

Reaching out in mutual support of
our diverse congregation and community 

Being active witnesses to the peace and promise of 
Jesus Christ in the world

Cover photo by Han Kat Studio, 
with permission from the Godly Play Foundation.

Content photos by Arwen Myers, Wade Swearingen, Andy Wright, 
and Han Kat Studio.


